Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
November 18, 2012

Bump Conference Room

I. Call to order

Chair Ed Corwin called the meeting to order shortly after 11:00 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. David Boyles, Al Boysen (late arrival), Robert Corey, William Cross, Marius Ellingsen, Thomas Fontaine, Patrick Gilcrease, Jason Henry, Stanley Howard (late arrival), Charles Kliche, Donna Kliche (proxy for Adam French), Travis Kowalski, Frank Matejcik, Larry Stetler, Charles Tolle (late arrival), and Frank Van Nuys.
Also present: Douglas Wells, Dean of Graduate Education.

III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the October 11, 2012 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved. (Motion by Dr. Frank Van Nuys; seconded by Dr. Boyles.)
V. Report from the chair
· Nothing to report.
VI. Committee reports

· Dr. Dmitrios Anagnostou has returned to the Academic Affairs Committee.
· The remaining standing committees had nothing to report.
In the interests of time and quantity of requests, it was decided to address new business before returning to the old business.
VIII. New business
A. Graduation list for B.S. degrees.  The Degrees Committee met and approved the B.S. graduation list, contingent upon completion of graduation requirements.  Senate motion to approve the list passes unanimously.

B. Graduation list for graduate students.  Douglas Wells, Dean of Graduate Education, noted that the Council on Graduate Education met and put forward the graduate student graduation list, contingent upon completion of graduation requirements.  Senate motion to approve the list passes unanimously.

C. CGE charter.  Dean Wells summarized again the proposed charter for the Council on Graduate Education he presented at the October 11 meeting.  In particular, the charter has 2 main pieces.  First, the C.G.E. reports to the Senate.  Second, it expands power over the graduate program to the faculty rather than the Dean.  Dr. Kliche moved to approve the charter, seconded by Dr. Cross.  The motion carried unanimously.
D. Accelerated Master’s program  proposal.  C.G.E. proposed a process to formalize the creating accelerated B.S./M.S. programs by double-counting classes.  The proposal would allow up to 12 credits to be double-counted for both undergraduate and graduate credit, under a number of restrictions.  The Senate expressed concern over the vagueness of the requirements and suggested a tougher standard be set; Dean Wells responded the C.G.E. proposal represented a minimal set of requirements, giving individual departments to option to set tougher requirements as they saw fit.  The Senate also expressed concerns about double-counting 400-level undergraduate courses with graduate credit; Dean Wells responded that accelerated 400-level courses should be “500-izable,” but noted that several graduate programs already allow (a limited number of) 400-level courses.  Dr. Cross moved to approve the process, seconded by Dr. Kliche.  The motion carried unanimously.
E. Curriculum requests. Acting on behalf of the Curriculum Committee, Dr. Cross moved to approve all November curricular requests; the motion was approved.  Dr. Corwin moved that the ME request, tabled at the November meeting, was brought off the table and reconsidered for approval.  During the ensuing discussion, some Senators felt that the trend of a “firesale on credits” would diminish the integrity of the university’s graduate program by cutting hours and key prerequisites in the hybrid Master’s programs.  Other Senators expressed again their concern at counting 400-level courses as graduate credit, arguing that for an accelerated graduate program, undergraduates should be held to a higher standard of coursework.  The motion to approve the ME curriculum request carried, with 12 Senators voting in favor and 3 voting against.

F. Bylaws Committee update.  Dr. Boysen asked Dr. Howard to summarize the suggested improvements to the method of electing a Senate Chair and to provide a preliminary report to the committee, with the hopeful aim that it will be formalized and made ready to vote upon in the December Senate meeting.  Dr. Howard then summarized the two main proposals. 

· The first proposal addresses the current gap in the Bylaws: what to do if no Chair is elected.  The proposal would be to amend the Bylaws so that, in the event that an election for the Chair of Faculty fails, the Senate would be authorized to establish an ad-hoc procedure to appoint a Chair.
· The second proposal involves the creation of a new post: Vice Chair.  The Vice Chair would serve as an “assistant Chair” to “learn the ropes” before becoming the (active) Chair the following year.  The proposed timeline would be 1 year as Vice Chair, 1 year as Chair of the Senate, and 1 year as Past Chair, giving a 3-year time commitment.
G. Planning permission form.  Dr. Sinden (?) proposed a new B.S. degree in Applied Biological Sciences.  Designed to address an important component missing for undergraduates, viz. bio-sciences.  The degree offers three tracks – molecular biology, applied micro-biology, and biomedical engineering – that focus on areas particularly well-suited to SDSM&T.  The proposed program will be rigorous and requires, in particular, a lot of mathematics.  No new faculty will be needed for the proposed new classes.  Motion to approve the degree passes unanimously.
H. Use of Tablet PCs in class. Dr. Kliche noted that students in classes are often found playing with their Tablet PC in class rather than using it, and posed a pair of questions to the Senate: how do handle this situation, and more generally, how do we ensure the proper use of this technology?  Several Senators noted their in-class requirement that Tablet screens be locked down, which both (a) prevents the machine being used as a laptop and therefore harder to “play” (surf the web or social networks, etc.) on, and (b) encourages students to take notes on the machine itself.  The Senate asked if this was an appropriate question for Academic Affairs to address.

VII. Old Business
A. Micro/macro-economics update.  Senate reviewed the issue at hand: is it possible to have micro-economics taught here on the SDSM&T campus rather than at Black Hills State?  Several programs (including Mining Engineering in particular) need the course, but it has been hostage to many inter-campus coordination problems with B.H.

B. Academic dishonesty.  Despite some protest, further discussion of issues of cheating among the student body was postponed to a future meeting.
IX. Adjournment
Senate meeting adjourned at 12:45 PM.
